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Monterey UCC Annual Meeting 

January 24, 2023 

 

Agenda 

 

Pastor’s Report 

 

Hannah’s Report 

Community outreach 

Building 

Church records (VOTE on whether to make Monterey Historical Society custodian of records) 

Steps forward 

 

Treasurer’s Report (Sheela) 

 

Godly Play (Sheela) 

 

Other Business 

 

 

Pastor’s Report 2022 

2022 had Covid in retreat and life slowly returning to normal, though it was in many ways a “new 

normal.” For our little church, this involved both—a return to our normal ways of being church though 

with some new adaptations. We are, as we’ve long been, a church with a smaller number of formal 

members than active participants in our worship life. This has us operating, to my assessment, more like a 

chapel than a congregational church.  

 

For this, I’ve long thought it’d be good to formalize this adaptive functioning. But the UCC isn’t a 

denomination that has a formal category or “best practices” around operating as a year-round chapel.  

 

Looking around for other ways to do this, the Parish Council and I had conversations with leadership at 

Gould Farm to see if they’d like to take the church under its auspices and create a partnership of resources 

and mission, a chapel and chaplaincy for them, though with having secured on-going access to the 

sanctuary for traditional mainline Protestant worship on Sunday mornings for us. This idea was met with 

initial apparent enthusiasm in 2021. But GF ultimately turned us down.  

 

This was disappointing to me, especially as it’s usually half the worshipping congregation on any given 

Sunday that has an affiliation with Gould Farm. Clearly this is an important relationship, if in ways not 

easily named. 

 

Coinciding with this, the Parish Council and I endeavored to establish a fellowship committee for 

organizing monthly fellowship opportunities. We aimed to take a year in experimenting with whether 

fellowship would be a welcome addition to our life as a church. October of this year was the last of the 

12-month try at this, and it ended up being more work than it bore fruit.  

 

Just so, feeling as if we’re a church with resources but no clear mission besides worship week to week, 

while also our roster of involved members, especially those who live in town, is smaller than ever, I 

encouraged the Parish Council to hire Hannah, part-time, 8-hours a week for a position that we’ve 

struggled to name. I consider it a Ministry of Discernment, or Ministry of New Vision or New Endeavors, 

or Entrepreneurial Ministry, all of which sound very puffed up and reduce Hannah and me to giggles. 

Really, my hope in working with her in this way is to have a partner in discerning what the continued aim 
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of this church might be—who serves here and whom we serve. Her fluency in congregationalism as a 

mode is invaluable as we come to terms with the fact that we’re not as we’re “supposed” to be, and 

therefore can aim to become more truly what we are—whatever that is. 

 

Having said all this, I’ve continued in all the regular tasks of ministry, which I’ve long done and which I 

tease out here: 

 

Leading Worship 

My highest priority any given week is preparing for and leading worship. We had hybrid worship for the 

first part of the year, which had us “Zooming” from the sanctuary on Sunday mornings. We continued 

this until mid-winter when we discontinued Zoom, offered worship only in-person (though also masked).  

 

Committee work 

Parish Council met monthly until November, when, having hired Hannah, we decided to meet quarterly. 

Hannah and I meet once a month.  

 

Communication (Web site, bulletin, podcast, email, etc.) 

Messaging with the congregation and wider public generally takes about 5-10 hours a month. 

 

Pastoral Care 

I bring communion to Liz Thorn monthly. Other than that, I’m not commonly called on for pastoral care, 

so I reiterate my availability for care however it might be needed. I also encourage people to let me know 

when a pastoral need arises. Never assume I already know or someone else has already told me.  

 

Faith Formation 

The (both-church) lectionary Bible study, which takes place on Zoom, has a regular number of 

participants of 4-10 people. The (both-church) book club, also on Zoom, has allowed in-depth study of 

whole books of the Bible, and is also open to theological exploration, cultural criticism from a Christian 

perspective, or literature, which we decide as we go. This is about 1-2 hours per week, depending on 

whether the book club is active or between books. 

   

Special Services 

I officiated two funeral/memorial services this year—John Fletcher, Terry Wing. We had an Ash 

Wednesday service and Good Friday service in the sanctuary, and the Christmas eve service of lessons 

and carols was back in the sanctuary after two years outdoors and later online. Memorial Day and 

Veterans’ Day had me in attendance of services in cooperation with the town.   

 

Wider Church  

I continue to serve as the Chair of Church & Ministry for the Berkshire Association of SNEUCC, and as 

an emeritus board member of Volunteers in Medicine. The weekly podcast of the preaching tends to have 

30-40 downloads per episode.  

 

Faithfully submitted, 

Liz Goodman 

 

 

Hannah’s Report  

I stepped into my new role as a part-time employee of the church in September with dual goals: 1) 

formalizing a means of caretaking for the church building and body in the absence of a larger pool of 

volunteers, and 2) actively thinking about exploring ways for the church to discern a path forward that is 
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both realistic and true to how it functions for those who worship here and those within the wider 

community. 

 

In some ways, the tasks are linked, and those associated with the first goal seem like a step toward getting 

my arms around the second goal—which is really an ever-evolving question. Here is how I have spent my 

time in these first few months: 

 

Newsletter 

I built a template for a church newsletter using Constant Contact and started sending newsletters monthly, 

in the first week of each month. I’ve done October, November, December, and January. This newsletter is 

intended to be another point of connection for the church community. According to Constant Contacts 

reporting, nearly everyone opens the newsletter, so thus far it does seem like a good way to communicate. 

I welcome people to send me announcements or fellowship invitations as they arise. 

 

Community 

I have made an effort to be a point person, in some cases, when the church interfaces with the Monterey 

community, such as with the Food Pantry and the Monterey choir. I wish to encourage people to consider 

the church as a resource for the community while also respecting it as its own entity. I have created a 

checklist of guidelines/requests to be given to anyone who wishes to use the church building for a 

gathering or event. I wrote a piece for the Monterey News about Advent and the upcoming Christmas Eve 

service and will continue to write for the News whenever we have specific news to share with the wider 

community. Finally, when the church was approached to contribute to the town’s 175 anniversary book, I 

wrote a short piece and secured permission to print a watercolor painting of the church so that it might be 

included in this publication. 

 

Building 

We continue to have an old building in need of ongoing maintenance. In the absence of a building 

committee, I have stepped in to help with some basic building-related issues. Currently, there is a leak in 

the roof over the Godly Play room causing some minor damage to the ceiling tiles. The leak is not a great 

emergency, and I do have someone who seems willing to come out and look. We are also looking into 

whether and how to replace the front door, under the guidance of Jim Clary. In addition, Liz and I hope to 

organize a full church clean-up/clean-out early this year, especially focused on the basement. 

 

Church Records 

A large project for me this fall/winter has been discerning how best to care for our church records, which 

go back to 1810 and are a valuable piece of both town and church history. I spent some time going 

through the records to determine what was actually there, and then met with representatives of the 

Bidwell House and Monterey Historical Society. At their request (and because it made good sense), I 

created a spreadsheet to serve as a catalog of documents. Ultimately, it was decided that the Historical 

Society would be the most appropriate caretaker of the records. 

 

Should the church vote to approve this relationship, the Historical Society would arrange to have the 

original church records digitized and made publicly available on line, most likely through Digital 

Commonwealth. The books and other records would be archivally stored in the climate-controlled 

Historical Room in the basement of the Monterey Library. Researchers and other interested parties will be 

able to make arrangements with the Historical Society to look through and study the original records in a 

safe manner. 

 

Discernment 

The larger question of discerning a path forward for the Monterey Church is an ongoing process. At first, 

I started reaching out—to Lianna Toscanini (of Nonprofit Center of the Berkshires) and to the Berkshire 
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Dream Center, which is a church-based service organization in Pittsfield. Neither inquiry brought me 

anywhere useful, and I admitted to myself that I wasn’t quite sure what I was asking for or what I was 

offering. So, I backed up. What do we have to offer, right now, without major renovations or major 

organizational backing? Already, Eric Martin teaches music lessons at the church. The Monterey choir 

was happy to have a place to rehearse when the Community Center didn’t work out one week. I talked to 

a friend who knew another music teacher who might need a place to teach. Perhaps this—a soft 

encouragement to use the building as a place to teach or practice music or other arts—is a place to start, a 

way to make use of what we already have and to build a new kind of community around this building. 

Most recently, just before Christmas, the church building hosted a last-minute blues concert. Since the 

Community Center does not have a large performance space, the church building might provide a way for 

the Community Center to spill over when they want to host a larger event. 

 

With our shrinking Parish Council and stagnant membership, I anticipate that more challenging questions 

will arise about how the Monterey Church will continue to operate. A first order of business in the new 

year will be a close look at the bylaws, something we’ve been meaning to do for a long time, so that this 

structure can more closely reflect who we are and how we function as body. 

 

Godly Play report 2022 

Godly Play student for the year 2022 included Donal Clary, Tito and Talia Chait, Amos Brown and, on a 

handful of Sundays, Ari Lewin. 

 

We met on average once per month, and did not meet during the summer. Stories we explored together 

include the Parable of the Good Samaritan, the Exodus, The Ten Commandments, The Mystery of Easter, 

Advent stories, and King David. 

 

Toward the end of the year, it became clear that our set-up is not sustainable, and we will not be meeting 

in 2023. Most of the children are not active in the church, and Godly Play does not fit into their lives in 

any natural way. Plus, there are other more comprehensive children’s programs at other churches in mid- 

and south county. It might be the way of the future that congregations collaborate on specialty ministries 

more than we’ve done in the past.  

 

Submitted: 

Sheela Clary 
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January 17, 2023
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